Email 27th May 2009 to all District Councillors

HI,
 

I have altered and resend below the email I despatched a few hours ago. The difference is the fourth to last para, which I have inserted in regard to the reports submitted for the 12th May meeting.
 

Please delete and disregard the previous email.
 

Regards 
 

Paul
 

 

 

I set out below the points which I wanted to raise in debate at the last Council meeting, when I seconded a motion referring back Minute No. 397 of P&R (Malton Town Centre Strategy and Accompanying Development Briefs).

The reason I wanted this matter referred back was because the “Accompanying Development Briefs” were contained in a CD comprising more than 235 pages, which members could not possibly have digested before the meeting. The CD contained the figures set out below, which are important for Malton Town Centre and were not drawn to members’ attention. So I wanted the committee to have a look at them.

The Council's policies in regard to Malton have puzzled me for a long time (car park charges, the FW Cattlemarket application etc).
 

What we did not know  was that in September 2008, the Council received a Consultant's report from a firm called Roger Tyms and Partners (RTM) which, in effect, recommended as follows (amongst other things):
 

1. New retail convenience floor space should not exceed 927 sq. m (about 10,000 sq. ft) net before 2013, nor 2,698sq.m (about 29,000sq. ft.) net before 2021.
 

2. Malton was a vibrant and not a failing town;
 

3. New retail development of the Cattle Market, but not of WWSCP (except, perhaps, in the long term);

“Convenience” products include foods, toiletries, consumables and perishable items normally sold in supermarkets. Other products sold on a high street are known as “comparison” products, and these include items such as shoes, clothes, furniture, electrical and electronic items etc.
 

The RTM Report was hidden at Appendix D in a CD which exceeded 235 pages. Members did not see the Report or the disc until  a few days before the P&R meeting of 2nd April 2009. Members' attention was not drawn to it, or to the recommended figures.
 

Instead it was, appended on the same disc, to an updated WSP Report, which relies on RTP's figures, but its conclusions are not consistent with RTP - to say the very least. There is a note on some of these inconsistencise on my website www.paul-andrews.net under the  "News and Views" tab, together with a copy of the RTP Report.
 

Since September 2008, Councillor Keith Knaggs and the Council's Chief Executive, have both been quoted in two articles, one in the Gazette and Herald, and the other, in the Yorkshire Post generally talking down Malton and saying that it is, in effect, a failed town which needs "regeneration".
 

It was several weeks before I got to looking at the RTP Report. When I did, I raised it at two meetings when Councillor Keith Knaggs was present. In the first (7th May), I pointed out that the 2021 figure of 29,000 sq. ft for convenience goods would be almost exceeded if Permission was given for Lidl and Morrisons extension. I suggested these applications should be deferred on grounds of prematurity, so that they could be compared with other sites through the LDF process. JW said refusal on grounds of prematuity was "risky", and KK then suggested that the Council ought to put in a planning application immediately - so as, in effect - to put WWSCP a head of the queue. He did not seem to show the slightest concern that a 29,000 sq. ft. supermarket on WWSCP would result in an overprovision of 20,000 sq. ft well before 2021, according to RTP's figures.
 

The second meeting (12th May)  was when the Lidl and Morrison Applications were granted. I made the same point. KK then referred to the RTP figures and said: "What nonsense"! He then went on to say that the market would and should determine whether or not new supermarkets would come to Malton. Paul Simpson said that retail capacity was only one of many material considerations and that "overprovision" might be the way forward.

By way of explanation and for the avoidance of doubt, RTP’s figures on convenience goods have not been questioned by WSP or by our officers.
 

I checked with the Regional Office of GOYH who told me that, in the circumstances which I outlined to them, refusal on grounds of prematurity might be justifiable. The planners say they have different advice from GOYH.
 

The issue of overprovision is separate to “prematurity”, as I understand. 

You will see that the recommended 10,000 sq, ft figure (before 2013) for convenience goods has now been exceeded by almost double by the Morrisons (7,725 sq. ft) and the Lidl (10,000 plus sq. ft. - all figures net) permissions. This was not denied at the meeting.

The reports to the meeting of 12th May on Lidl and Morrisons, contained  copies of recommendations from RTP, stating that, in their opinion, neither application would prejudice the vitality and viability of Malton town centre. This is not understood in the context of the figures they provided in their September 2008 Report in regard to the period to 2013.

Clearly, if there is an overprovision, either as a result of the Lidl or Morrisons permissions, or later as a result of subsequent permissions, something will have to give - probably the independent shops.
 

KK has repeatedly stated that he thinks the "quality of Malton's retail offer" is not good enough. This can mean a number of things, but if the Council acts on the above, it would seem to me that the result is likely to be a free for all which could force a substantial number of independent traders to close and change the character of Malton beyond recognition.

I would have thought the above matters should have justified a reference back.

